Alderman Newsletter 1

From:  John Hoffmann

May 21, 2008

As a baseball columnist I used to write weekly 1,500-word newspaper column on minor league baseball and 5,000 word baseball columns for websites.  So if this seems a little long …it is part of a pattern.  Also if you have little interest in goings on at City Hall, please hit delete now, because the rest of this stuff could be boring for you.  I have to admit that when I write these types of journals I come off as being flip to some people.  I hope that is not the case with you…I try and write these to include a little smile and laugh. 

I’m trying to provide some background on my thoughts on local issues and city government in general for people who expressed an interest in during my campaign or after the election.  

The Aldermanic Meetings

First Meeting

The swearing in meeting on April 28 had a short agenda with nothing of great importance.  After the swearing in, there was a brief break for cake. On the warrant list (list of bills) was $150 for engrave crystal for retiring Alderman Welby.  Gee, I was not aware that he had retired.  I have a feeling he still has about 100 Welby for Aldermen signs in his garage. 

By the end of the evening there was still one alderman who had not spoken to me.  In fact all he has said to me to date has been “good morning” at the deer task force meeting at 7:30am on May 2.   

Second Meeting

The second meeting of my term was on May 12.  All the fireworks or at least the interesting stuff was in the “work session” prior to the regular meeting.

Ambassadors and Squires

Three things of note were on the “work session” agenda.  The first was a discussion by Mayor Dalton of his proposed “Ambassador and Squire” programs. The mayor indicated he was working with staff to prepare ordinances on each.

He described the Ambassador program as a way for citizens to do good deeds.  He used the example of a welcoming committee for new residents. He later suggested that the ambassadors would be a good proving ground for future appointee to commissions or mayoral committees.  Sort of a “Minor League” for residents who have a burning desire to serve on a committee or a commission. 

As for the Squires he mentioned that Governor Blair in 1960 began the Missouri Squires to honor Missourians for good deeds and Town and Country should do the same. Now Mayor Dalton was not yet born when Gov. Blair made this pronouncement.  But being a new comer to Missouri from Connecticut he should know that many Missourians old enough to remember the Blair, Dalton and Hearnes administrations in Jefferson City would not remember any of them receiving an award from a good government association.  In fact in those good old days of Missouri you could not find a black on the Highway Patrol or a woman in state government in a position above the secretarial pool.  I don’t think that is a time I want to go back to. 

I made a statement that I consider myself a St. Louisian  first and I would hope that anyone doing good deeds might direct themselves toward folks living somewhere other than Town and County where people are living in $500,000-to-$3 million homes. I then asked the mayor exactly how are the Town and County Ambassadors or Squires a function of Municipal Government? I also asked why staff time and ordinances were needed for what could easily be private organizations.  They mayor said those were good questions but he was going ahead with the ordinances.

Frankly I do not see why we should waste the staff’s time from their regular duties on such things.  If a resident has done such good deeds the Board can recognize them with a proclamation.     

Longview House

Alderwoman Lynn Wright, the Chairman of the parks and Trails Commission requested the input on the Board on the best way to use the new (seven figure) addition to house at Longview Park.  As I had stated during my campaign the city had no use study and was unsure how to use the new glass addition to the house.  This apparently proved me right.  Alderwoman Wright had three categories for us to comment on.  “C” was to use the addition for city committee, commission and Home Owner Association meetings which would use a small number of parking spaces. “B” was to use the space on weeknights and weekends for city, neighborhood and non-profit organizations during non-peek park times using 50 parking spaces or less.  “A” was corporate meetings and catered receptions and would require valet parking. 

Alderwoman Wright stated she wanted to start out slow and asked about our thoughts on “C” and “B” events. Everyone (except me) said how it was wise to start off slowly.  I of course said that I wanted to discuss Category “A” and asked how good of shape the valet parkers were going to be because unless they park cars on the streets of Williamsburg Estates, they are gong to have a long run back to the back. At this point Alderwoman Wright said they would use shuttle busses for guests.  I then asked if the writing “Valet parking required for large parties” was incorrect and she said it was.

Longview Grounds

I asked that this topic be added to the “Work Session Agenda.  My point was that we seem to be focusing the light on the new addition and I wanted to be sure we did not forget about the primary purpose of the park. 

I brought up the fact the non-paved trail over the two creeks has not been maintained with wood chips since December making the area unusable for park patrons. Alderwoman Wright immediately defended the Parks staff saying there was only one worker and three parks to take care of.  She added that not many people used the area.  I replied that since the city installed five benches in the area we must expected some use and added that of course no one is using the area since it the trail is a muddy quagmire due to a lack of maintenance…things began to go down hill from there.  Several days after the meeting Alderwoman Wright and I had a long telephone chat and mended the fence on the park issue for now.    

Appointment  
With 30-years of experience in the field of law enforcement and fire safety, I was certain that the mayor would appoint me to the commission I was the least qualified for.  He did not disappoint me.  Luckily I was not appointed to the Finance Commission that would not have been in the best interest of the city.  I was appointed the Chairman of the Public Works Commission. Luckily for me on my father’s side of the family there are five civil engineers, three of them have been or currently are Directors of Public Works.         

Commission Meetings

Since the election I have started to attend as many commission meetings as I can, to get me up to speed and get a feel for each commission. 

I worked in a job with Montgomery County Maryland, where our three person unit was technically the staff for a large commission.   My boss treated the commission as if it was a mushroom farm, by keeping it in the dark and feeding them inaccurate information. She even requested we lie if asked specific questions on hot topics.  It was one of several reasons why I resigned for an enforcement job that I created five years earlier.

Based on my previous experience I was interested in how much independence the commissions had and the importance of their work.  Here are my impressions of the commissions I have had a chance to attend.

Planning and Zoning

These guys (unfortunately there is not one lady on this important commission) seem to be very experienced and very good.  Even on minor issues members asked intelligent questions.  On the more complicated items they were right on top of the issue and able to use questions to obtain new information.  Chairman Dennis Bolazina runs an efficient meeting and can be very amusing.  One could almost consider going to these meetings for entertainment the value.  

The one thing that troubled me at the meeting was they took a 40-minute recess to hold a secret meeting on the advice of their lawyer (a member of the O’Keefe-Garrett law firm).  There were no personal matters, sale of real estate or pending litigation before the commission, the three main reasons to hold a non-public closed meeting.   I asked the attorney for the reason of the closed-meeting and he replied, “to discuss attorney-client matters.”  I do not consider this a very good reason to hold a secret meeting.  After all the public has a right to see if a tax supported attorney is offering decent advice.

Public Works Commission

This is another all-male commission.  But once again these guys seemed sharp and brought up some good ideas.   Nobody is going to feed these guys some “fertilizer” without getting grilled.  Public Works Director Craig Wilde seems to use this commission as a sounding board, which is good.   This city needs to consolidate and eliminate some commissions and boards.  This should not be one of them.

Parks and Trails Commission

I would have loved to have attended the last Parks and Trails Commission meeting in April.  The meeting schedule in my packet and the city’s website listed the meeting on April 21 at 7pm at the City Hall.  I took off work early and arrived at the City Hall at 7 o’clock to find an empty parking lot and empty meeting room.  I checked with the police dispatcher and she said according to her records the meeting was suppose to be at City Hall.  It turns out the meeting was moved to Preservation Park, but the Parks Director failed to tell anyone other than commission members where the meeting was to be held.  This happened to my wife a year ago.  She went to the City Hall to attend the Parks Commission meeting and couldn’t find it.  It turned out they had held it in the mayor’s conference room which is located behind a closed door.    I did attend the May meeting and will write about that in the next e-mail newsletter if people have not talked me into discontinuing this journal. 

 Conservation Commission

Here is a commission that I have to really wonder, “Why does this commission exist?”  They turned a short agenda into a 90-minute incarceration.  The first topic was establishing a dedication of green space program, at which time Mariette Palmer brought up there was a piece of land for sale off of Conway Road for just $11 million.  Gosh what a bargain, almost the amount of our annual operating budget.  Mrs. Bruni Perez brought up a question that made sense, which was, do the residents in Ward-4 want a park in their ward.   It is my feeling that Longview and Queeny parks are centrally located, but Mrs. Perez did bring up the best issue of the evening.  She also raised several questions about costs and spending, which I appreciated.   

Next was the topic of a need for a Public Arts Commission.  Just what Town and Country needs another commission or task force.     In this case Mariette Palmer was insisting that once this new commission is formed how important that faculty from Washington University School of Art be appointed.   Now my position is there is no need for this commission, as the Parks Commission could handle such chores, but if there was an Arts Commission, perhaps appointing faculty members from institutions inside Town and County, such as Maryville University, Missouri Baptist University, and even Principia and Visitation Schools, would be more appropriate.     

Next was the need for a survey of all residents.  Alderman Kuehling indicated the commission members needed to come up with three questions for a city-wide citizen survey.  Mrs. Palmer then questioned why there wasn’t a survey just for Conservation issues. 

The last matter of old business was the Parks and Trails Master Plan.  There was a lot of rehashing of the first item on the agenda.   But that set the table for the only item under new business.

Mariette Palmer, wanted the Commission to act on making the city a third class city instead of a fourth class city. Perhaps you see a pattern here concerning the length of this meeting being tied to any one commission member.  I had to speak up from the audience and ask what the heck did this topic have to do with Conservation.  Alderman Kuehling said he agreed with me.  After some discussion, he mentioned that his law firm would have summer interns and he might be able to have one do a comparison between the advantages and disadvantages of being a third class or fourth class city, but that a presentation should be held separate from the Conservation Commission as the topic has nothing to do with the scope of the commission. 

DEER TASK FORCE

  The Deer Task Force meeting was held at 7:30am…a time sure to draw the fewest people possible.  A guest was a member of the Missouri Department of Conservation, who looked and talked just like the actor Edward Norton.   He is an urban wildlife expert and did a very good job of being neutral and explaining both sides of issues.  He did make the point that the MDC would not allow deer to be shot with birth control drugs until such drugs were approved by the FDA.  He cited the reason being in Missouri if someone hits a deer with their car, they can keep the animal for the meat.  Without FDA testing showing the meat is not affected by the birth control drug, the MDC could not approve it. This did not stop one member in the audience to constantly pepper him with deer birth control questions. 

There were not any new faces at this meeting just fewer people from each side of the issue. 

Speaking of DEER…I have written a bill that would allow private property owners or HOA to hire people to kill deer on their property.  I got a lot of help from two attorneys in my neighborhood, a police chief friend of mine in Colorado and several Ward 2 residents. I have placed this bill on the Board of Aldermen Agenda for the Tuesday May 27 meeting.   I will be very surprised if any alderman seconds this bill allowing it to come to a vote.   If you want to see a copy of the bill, e-mail me and I’ll forward one to you.  

Upcoming

The next  newsletter (again if I’m still putting one out) will cover the Trash Task Force…yes another new group of four aldermen appointed by the mayor…the Police Commission meeting and my trip to the May Parks and Trail meeting, plus Board of Aldermen updates.      

